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A Word from our President:

It's hard to believe, but the one-year anniversary of the appointment of the new TUCA Board of Directors, and my role as President, is soon coming up, at the annual TUCA Fall Meeting. It has been an educational as well as rewarding experience to serve as your President, and indeed a pleasure to work with the current members of the Board, who have been strong pillars of support over the past year.

I would also like to take this opportunity to thank Melanie Paul, who is stepping down from her position as Education and Public Relations Director, for her dedication to her role, and we look forward to her continued presence as an active TUCA supporter. As the new Education and Public Relations Director, we welcome Olena Boyko, TUCA's founding President, back to the Board. Among other things, Olena will chair the committee to organize the TUCA 10th Anniversary Banquet, which will be celebrated next year.

This year's Fall Meeting will be held on Sunday, October 30, at the home of Orysia Stefaniw near Williamsburg (see details below). This will include a General Meeting of the TUCA membership, which will be followed by the usual abundance of Ukrainian food and drink. In addition, we will again try to raffle off the giant ostrich Ukrainian pysanka (Easter egg), beautifully painted by Ingamaj Korolyshyn. Tickets are only $5, so please purchase one, or several, if you haven't already. Proceeds will go to the For The Children fund, to support Ukrainian orphans.

The Fall is also when Ukrainians worldwide commemorate the Holodomor (Famine-Genocide), in which seven to ten million Ukrainians perished through the man-made famine of 1932-33. It is a time to remember those who sacrificed their lives for the preservation of the Ukrainian identity and way of life. This year is the 73rd anniversary, and we will have a short commemoration at the meeting to mark this monumental event in Ukrainian history.

Before signing off, let me also thank all those who attended the TUCA Summer picnic and made it a big success - especially those hearty souls who braved the early rain to cook the burgers on the barbecue and make sure the show went on! The location, at the Norfolk Botanical Gardens, attracted a large turnout, and given the enthusiasm we may hold it there again next year. 

As part of the 'show', we were also treated to an entertaining guitar and song performance by Zenon Deputat, a long-time colleague of our Secretary, Andy Grynewytsch, and a long-standing TUCA member - despite living in Buffalo, NY!  Such dedication should at least serve to remind our local Tidewater residents to make sure their dues are paid - please check with Lucy Halunko, TUCA Treasurer, at the Fall Meeting. See you all there!

Submitted by Wally Melnitchouk.

Next Meeting:


We hope that everyone will mark their calendars and save Sunday, October 30, for the next TUCA meeting.  We are very fortunate (and appreciative) that Orysia Stefaniw has once again volunteered to host our meeting in her beautiful home.  If you visit Orysia, you don’t have to go to Chrylser Museum, If you haven’t been there yet, be sure to come and you will know what I mean.


The meeting will start at 3:00 PM, so that everyone will have plenty of time to find Orysia’s place way out west of Williamsburg and not far from the infamous Williamsburg Pottery.  We’re sorry that our Virginia Beach members will have to drive a few more miles than they are used to, but hey, this will give them a chance to take a Sunday drive in the country.  Besides, we didn’t get any Southside volunteers to host this meeting.  Hopefully, the distance will not discourage anyone from joining us.


As always, please bring good food, something Ukrainian if you can, enough to share with your friends, and of course some liquid refreshments to wash it all down with.


Directions to Orysia’s house are at the end of this Newsletter.  

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Holodomor Anniversary:

During the month of November, the Holodomor, Famine - Genocide, of 1932-33, is commemorated by Ukrainians all over the world.  At our next meeting, we will also have a brief commemorative to honor and remember all those who suffered starvation at the hands of Stalinist Russia.

We have curriculum guides from the Ukrainian National Association on the Famine-Genocide prepared by Doctor Myron B. Kuropas, an educator and historian.  We would like TUCA members to express their ideas about the most appropriate ways to encourage local school systems to incorporate the information about the Holodomor in Ukraine into the local school curriculum. We will discuss this at the next meeting.

Submitted by Elaine Hampton.

Education – Public Relations Directorship:

After a five-year hiatus, I have been honored to re-join the Board in a formal capacity as the Director of the Education and Public Relations.  My priority will be to establish contact with local media, newspapers and organizations so that TUCA will be a source for information about Ukraine, a cultural resource for adopting parents of Ukrainian children and to highlight our activities and participation in community events. As a first step, TUCA will be listed in the next Virginia Beach/Norfolk and the Peninsula telephone directories as the Ukrainian Cultural Association of Tidewater.
There has also been an increasing influx into our area of adopted Ukrainian orphans. Many of the parents wish to familiarize themselves with Ukrainian culture and history and desire that their children to be aware of their ethnic identity. I suggest TUCA expand its outreach and formulate specific cultural/social events to meet their needs. Establishing a database and inviting these families to our annual picnic with some activities geared toward children would be a welcoming gesture.

Submitted by Olena Boyko.

For the Children Project:

In past years, as our humanitarian project, TUCA has collected money for a Christmas donation for children at Internat/School #7 in Sevastopol, Crimea.  Since our contact person moved to Kyiv, I have failed, despite repeated requests, to receive any correspondence or acknowledgement of TUCA's support and so I cannot verify that further donations will be used appropriately. 

By a blessed co-incidence, TUCA has an opportunity to open our hearts and to be personally involved with Ukrainian orphans right here in Tidewater. 

Natalia Khomyak, under the auspices of Operation Blessing and as Project Manager of the Ukrainian Christmas Concert Project, is coordinating the visit of 41 orphans from eastern Ukraine who will present a series of Christmas programs in area churches. They will perform in Williamsburg and Virginia Beach and hope to add more performances as they are on a fund raising mission for the orphanage. 

It has been a while since our members came together to participate in a humanitarian project. I propose that TUCA sponsor a traditional Ukrainian Sviatyj Mykolaj (St.Nicholas) Christmas Party in Virginia Beach, hopefully Saturday or Sunday, December 9 or 10.  In Ukraine, children receive presents from St. Nicholas on his feast day and this would be a wonderful way to meet and host the orphans. In addition to presents for each child (a book-bag, hygiene items, school supplies, etc.) that TUCA would buy, it would be great if each of us could "adopt" an orphan for that evening and provide a specific gift for him or her. We have the names and pictures of these beautiful children, boys and girls ranging in age from 7 to 16 years old, so please contact me. Please volunteer to help with the food and party, gifts, housing or translation. 

In welcoming these orphans among us this Christmas season, in place of our usual "For the Children" let us express our love "With the Children".

Submitted by Olena Boyko

Giant Pysanka Raffle:

As already mentioned by Wally, we will try to finally raffle off the mammoth ostrich egg pysanka, donated by Ingamaj Korolyshyn, at the next meeting.  Some of you may be wondering why it is taking us so long, since we started selling raffle chances for this pysanka at out last Christmas Party.  The answer is simple, since the proceeds of this raffle are to be used to supplement our Ukrainian orphans “For the Children” fund, we need to raise more money.  Ingamaj’s pysanka is 6.5 inches high by 5 inches wide, dwarfs a normal chicken egg, and has a beautiful traditional design.  Pysankas of that size and complexity normally sell for somewhere between $200 and $300.  We have not reached that amount yet, so we will keep going until we do.  Please, buy more chances!  It is only five dollars.  And this egg would look really breathtaking in your curio cabinet or on your mantle.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.

Sing Along with Zenon:


Those of you who did not come to the TUCA Picnic really missed something, and I am not talking about the food.  It is said that all Ukrainians have beautiful voices and will take any opportunity to prove it by singing whenever they get together.  At least that is the way it used to be.  Somehow our TUCA membership has gotten away from that habit, which is really sad.  To me, the sound of our old Ukrainian songs brings back a flood of childhood memories.


Things certainly changed at our picnic, and the reason for the change was a surprise visit by my best friend Zenon Deputat and his wife Ksenia, from Buffalo, NY.  Due to some arm-twisting from me, they are bona fide, dues paying, TUCA members.  Zenon and I have been best friends since 1951 and I have known Ksenia’s family from DP Camp days in Germany, even before that.


Zenon not only brought his guitar, he also brought about 20 copies of Ukrainian song books which he distributed to anyone who could read Ukrainian.  He certainly had a large and very willing and enthusiastic group of singers who surrounded him and seemed to be having a marvelous time.  Personally, I especially enjoyed the traditional Plast (Ukrainian Scouting) songs, which were always sung at the nightly vatra (camp fire).  Got me a little misty-eyed.


If you are wondering, Zenon is a former teacher and a well-known New York State educator who frequently travels and conducts workshops and seminars for teachers.  He is also the choir director at the Saint John the Baptist Ukrainian Catholic Church in Kenmore, New York, a Buffalo suburb.  He and Ksenia have not been to Hampton Roads in quite a few years and I was very glad to see them.  I was especially happy that they were able to attend a TUCA event and meet some of our members.  Now I just wish there was some way we could get them over here for every meeting.

Submitted by Andy Grynewytsch.
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